


MINUTES

Minutes of the Board of Trustees Reclamation District No. 537
February 10, 2022

Pursuant to the foregoing consent and the notice thereof, duly and regularly posted and given to all members of the Board of Trustees, and by-laws of said District, a regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of Reclamation District No. 537 was called to order by President William Mattos on Thursday, February 10, 2022, at 9:04 a.m. in-person and via Teams online meeting.

Call to Order 
Meeting attendance/introductions
Meeting was attended by Trustees William Mattos, Dan Ramos, Thomas Ramos, Ray Yeung, and  Ross Peabody. Also in attendance were the following RD staff and consultants: Kyle Lang, Dustin Dumars, Rebecca Smith, Tina Anderson, Nichole Leonard, and Ric Reinhardt. Two members of the public, Richard Yeung and Thomas Kane attended the meeting.
Approval of agenda
Trustee Yeung motioned to approve the Agenda, Trustee Dan Ramos seconded, and the motion passed 5-0-0.
Review and consider findings related to remote meetings pursuant to AB 361
Trustee Thomas Ramos made a motion to consider and adopt the findings related to remote meetings pursuant to AB 361, Trustee Dan Ramos seconded, and the motion passed 5-0-0.
Approval of minutes of the Board Meeting on December 9, 2021
Trustee Dan Ramos moved to approve the minutes of the December 9, 2021 meeting. Trustee Yeung seconded and the motion passed 5-0-0. 

Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items
No public comments were made. 

District Business/Action Items
1. Acceptance of Trustees Voted In
The terms of Trustees Dan Ramos and Ray Yeung officially expired on December 31, 2021. Dan Ramos and Ray Yeung were reelected. Their term has a duration of 4 years. The next election cycle will be in 2023 when the terms of the other Trustees expire.
Report on District Finances
a. Current status of District finances
The 2021 FMAP was approved, and all funds were expended. 
Half of the District’s assessment has been received; the other half is due later in the year.
Trustee Tom Ramos sent a letter regarding an outstanding balance from the Sacramento-San Joaquin Drainage District and David Pesavento will follow up.
Mr. Dumars will look into the detail of additional funds owed by Yolo County and District will generate a new hand bill.
Trustee Peabody contracted Jim Nolan’s office to requested that they look into what seems to be double billing.  Trustee Peabody never heard back, he will follow-up again. 

Public Comment
There were no public comments. 
MBK updates
a. Lower Elkhorn Setback Levee Update
Due to the dry weather, work is continuing.
b. Pump Station Update
Pipe installation is going well. The plan for testing the pumps is still being developed.
c. Interior Drainage Ditch Update
Ms. Anderson reported that the culverts are finished and Sukut has installed the plates but is waiting on delivery of flashboard risers. Trustee Mattos reported he verified it was okay to proceed with the work outside the easement area on the Bagga property. Trustee Mattos said there is riling in some areas of the canal. Ms. Anderson suggested that he reach out to Todd Tommeraason prior to the final walk-thru to discuss.

i. Detention Basin Management
It is still the intention of DWR to deed over the detention basin to the District, but in the meantime, it needs to be maintained and prepped for farming. Ms. Anderson stated that Dan Ramos and Bill Mattos would be meeting with David Sills and Dan Tibbits on Friday to discuss soil preparation and irrigation to prepare the Detention Basin for farming. 

d. CAMU Update
MBK Engineers is developing the Justification Memo requested by SAFCA. The memo examines what the appropriate size of the building should be, using comparable RDs. MBK and Geosyntec also determined what would be required to complete CAMU even if the Corporation Yard is not constructed and removed those numbers from the overall cost. Before the memo is submitted, Geosyntec is revising their cost estimate to account for the inflation in 2022. Ms. Anderson will meet with Geosyntec, SAFCA, and Trustee Mattos next week to go over the revised costs and design. 

e. FMAP Update
Ms. Anderson reported that all 2021 FMAP funds were expended. The District will have a new 2022 FMAP budget. Once the FMAP funding agreement is executed, the RD can apply for the advance request. 
f. CVFPB Enforcement Actions on Pipes
The District is planning a meeting to discuss encroachments with landowners and provide detail about specific encroachments and the CVFPB Enforcement process. The meeting will likely be held in March. 
Trustee Mattos asked Rich Yeung if they could use the firehouse as a location for the meeting and he agreed they could use the space. 

WSAFCA Update
Trustee Peabody had no new information to report; the budget has not yet been passed.

Discussion of Vegetation Contract
Ms. Anderson will follow up with DWR on maintenance of their mitigation site. The bid amount for vegetation maintenance was higher than what DWR had discussed paying. Ms. Anderson will coordinate with DWR and report back at the next meeting. 

Informational Items
1. Manager’s Report
Mr. Lang reported he met with Ms. Anderson and Mr. Reinhardt and evaluated priorities for their SWIF. 
Mr. Lang also met with Ms. Anderson and Mr. Dumars to review and update their FMAP budget. 
The 537 pump station preformed adequately during the 6-inch rain in October.
The former RD 785 pump station power pole collapsed. PGE disconnected the power until further notice.
David Cox removed the downed tree; Trustee Mattos will follow up about receiving the invoice. 

2. Additional informational items/Trustee comments
Mr. Lang will confirm the start date and location of the rodent control with the contractor.
The District needs to purchase grading equipment, so a procurement process will be added to the next meeting’s agenda. 

3. Adjourn
Trustee Mattos adjourned the meeting at 10:50 a.m. 



